Center for American Progress

# How the Budget Resolution Will Make or Break Revenue-Neutral Tax Reform

By Harry Stein September 25, 2017

The "Better Way" tax plan, published by the Office of House Speaker Paul Ryan (R-WI) as a blueprint for House Republican policy, claimed to support a "tax reform that is revenue neutral," meaning that the overall legislation would not change the total revenues collected by the federal government.<sup>1</sup> If a revenue-neutral tax reform reduces tax rates, for example, it would have to pay for that reduction by raising revenues in other ways, such as scaling back tax preferences. Senate Majority Leader Mitch McConnell (R-KY) says that tax reform must be revenue-neutral because, "We have a \$21 trillion debt."<sup>2</sup> But the actual tax plans released so far, including the framework published on September 27 by majority leaders in Congress and the White House, are not revenue-neutral and would significantly increase budget deficits.<sup>3</sup>

The commitment to revenue-neutral tax reform will be put to the test in the upcoming budget resolution, in which Congress will make important decisions that shape the upcoming tax debate. The budget resolution will likely include reconciliation instructions that create a fast-track process for Congress to pass a subsequent bill that conforms to those instructions. The Senate can pass this subsequent reconciliation bill with a simple majority instead of 60 votes, meaning that the majority can pass a bill using reconciliation without any Democratic votes.<sup>4</sup>

When it comes to taxes, there are four politically realistic possibilities for reconciliation instructions:

- 1. Revenue-neutral tax reform: This provides no overall tax cut.
- 2. **Deficit-neutral tax cut:** Sometimes mislabeled "deficit-neutral tax reform,"<sup>5</sup> this allows lawmakers to cut spending to pay for tax cuts.
- 3. Deficit-financed tax cut: This allows lawmakers to increase deficits with tax cuts.
- 4. Tax cut with spending cuts and higher deficits: This allows lawmakers to cut spending and increase deficits to finance even larger tax cuts.

Unfortunately, these four possibilities do not include the option that Congress should choose—revenue-positive tax reform. Sustaining commitments such as Social Security, Medicare, and Medicaid will require more revenues to meet the increased needs of an aging population, and the United States can afford these programs while remaining a low-tax country by international standards.<sup>6</sup> Raising revenues to fund job-creating investments in sectors such as education, child care, and infrastructure would grow the economy and increase wages.<sup>7</sup> This is not a likely outcome, however, given the current political composition of Congress.

For the same reason that the United States will need more tax revenues in the future, anything less than revenue-neutral tax reform would threaten everything from national defense and homeland security to Social Security, Medicare, Medicaid, education, and even food assistance.<sup>8</sup> The government's ability to protect the country and meet the basic needs of every American family would be imperiled.

A tax cut reconciliation bill could include spending cuts in the same legislation, or the deficits created by the tax cuts will provide an excuse to cut those programs down the line. While deep program cuts would harm all Americans, any tax cuts allowed by Congress are almost certain to disproportionately benefit the wealthiest Americans and biggest corporations, based on plans from President Donald Trump and some congressional leaders.<sup>9</sup>

The reconciliation instructions in the budget resolution will decide whether Congress can use spending cuts or budget deficits—or both—to cut taxes for wealthy and corporate elites. In this way, Congress will make some of its most important decisions about tax policy in the budget resolution, before debating the actual tax legislation.

### Option 1: Revenue-neutral tax reform

Even the conservative anti-tax organization Americans for Tax Reform, which pressures lawmakers to sign a pledge to oppose any tax increase, recognizes that tax cuts are not tax reform. According to Americans for Tax Reform, "The whole idea behind tax reform is to collect the same amount of money as today, but in a smarter way … Real tax reform is revenue-neutral."<sup>10</sup> Tax reform requires tough choices about how to simplify the tax code by scaling back tax preferences. By allowing tax cuts without corresponding reductions in tax breaks, Congress is avoiding those tough choices.

The budget resolution may include reconciliation instructions to many congressional committees, but for taxes, the relevant reconciliation instruction is the one that goes to the tax-writing committees—the House Committee on Ways and Means and the Senate Committee on Finance. This reconciliation instruction will be a simple target that instructs the tax-writing committees to change revenues or deficits by a certain amount.

Congress will make some of its most important decisions about tax policy in the budget resolution, before debating the actual tax legislation. If the bill produced by the committee follows the reconciliation instruction, Congress can use the fast-track reconciliation procedure that lets the Senate pass the bill with a simple majority instead of meeting the 60-vote standard.

A reconciliation instruction does not include policy details, but the instruction to the tax-writing committees can require revenue-neutral tax reform if it passes two tests. First, the instruction cannot allow higher budget deficits. Second, the instruction must ensure that the tax-writing committees keep their reconciliation bill focused on taxes, by using a revenue target instead of a deficit target.

Many spending programs—such as Medicare, disability benefits, child welfare, and unemployment insurance—are also under the jurisdiction of the tax-writing committees.<sup>11</sup> If the reconciliation instruction to the tax-writing committees uses a deficit target, the tax-writing committees could slash these programs to pay for tax cuts without increasing deficits.

Since reconciliation instructions are required to mandate some kind of change, an instruction for revenue-neutral tax reform could direct the tax-writing committees to produce legislation that increases revenues by some insignificant amount, such as \$1. The two key elements of this instruction are that it does not allow higher budget deficits and that it requires a change in revenues instead of a change in deficits.

### Option 2: Deficit-neutral tax cuts

If the reconciliation instruction directs the tax-writing committees to produce legislation that changes deficits, even if this is just a miniscule change, it would pave the way for potentially massive tax cuts paid for with spending cuts. While some policymakers call this option deficit-neutral tax reform, it is not tax reform. Instead, it is tax cuts and spending cuts combined in the same bill.

A new reconciliation instruction to the tax-writing committees that uses a deficit target would pave the way for the congressional majority to revive their effort to repeal the Affordable Care Act (ACA), even though the reconciliation instruction they are currently trying to use expires on September 30.<sup>12</sup> While the tax-writing committees are not the only committee involved in this process, *Politico* reports that "95 percent of health care policy" goes through the Senate Finance Committee, according to a Republican congressional staffer discussing future prospects of ACA repeal in reconciliation.<sup>13</sup>

The efforts to repeal ACA show how Congress can use a reconciliation instruction with a deficit target to cut programs for working families to pay for tax cuts for the wealthy and big businesses. The ACA repeal bills are reconciliation bills pursuant to the fiscal year 2017 budget resolution Congress passed in January 2017.<sup>14</sup> This is why the Senate

can pass ACA repeal despite unified Democratic opposition. This budget resolution instructed two committees with jurisdiction over health care and taxes to produce reconciliation bills that each reduced deficits by at least \$1 billion over 10 years. One way that the House-passed American Health Care Act followed this instruction was by cutting Medicaid by \$834 billion over 10 years—enabling hundreds of billions of dollars in tax cuts for the wealthy and big businesses while still reducing deficits enough to follow the reconciliation instruction.<sup>15</sup>

The FY 2018 budget resolution passed by the House Budget Committee—which would pave the way for its tax plan—includes a reconciliation instruction for the House Ways and Means Committee to report legislation reducing deficits by at least \$52 billion over 10 years.<sup>16</sup> Since this instruction uses a deficit target, it allows spending cuts to pay for tax cuts.

The House Budget Committee characterizes its instruction as enabling spending cuts alongside "deficit-neutral tax reform."<sup>17</sup> If the House Ways and Means Committee cuts spending by exactly \$52 billion in its reconciliation bill, then this bill could only include revenue-neutral tax reform, since any tax cuts would drive the total deficit reduction below the required \$52 billion. But spending cuts exceeding \$52 billion could be used to pay for tax cuts; if that were the case, this would not be a tax reform bill.

Since the tax-writing committees also have jurisdiction over major federal programs, a deficit-based instruction to these committees that claims to be about tax reform could enable massive spending cuts and tax cuts, including major elements of new ACA repeal legislation. Congress could even cut Medicare by turning it into a voucher program to pay for a lower corporate tax rate—two policies advocated in the FY 2018 House budget resolution and enabled by its reconciliation instructions.<sup>18</sup>

#### Option 3: Deficit-financed tax cuts

Separate from whether the reconciliation instruction provides a revenue or deficit target to the tax-writing committees, Congress will also have an important choice to make about whether to increase deficits with its tax bill. If the reconciliation instruction uses a revenue target, it could explicitly allow the tax-writing committees to reduce revenues by a certain amount instead of requiring revenue-neutral reform. This reduction in revenues would increase deficits.

Using the budget resolution to pave the way for higher deficits would be a jarring reversal for the congressional majority. Congress would have to scrap bipartisan pay-asyou-go (PAYGO) rules that are meant to prevent deficit-increasing legislation, including the Senate's PAYGO rules that were made permanent in 2015 with the support of 47 Republicans who are still in the Senate.<sup>19</sup> Supporting higher deficits would fly in the face of the dire warnings of a "looming fiscal crisis" in earlier congressional Republican budgets.<sup>20</sup> In 2012, House Speaker Paul Ryan (R-WI) even published a report—when he chaired the House Budget Committee—that concluded with the following warning:<sup>21</sup>

Without bold new leadership, the unsustainable trajectory of the national debt will trigger a sharp and sudden debt crisis that would threaten national security, hit seniors and low-income Americans the hardest, and leave all Americans with a diminished future. This looming crisis represents an enormous challenge, but it also represents a defining choice: whether to continue down the path of debt, doubt, and decline or put the nation back on the path to prosperity.

This hysterical rhetoric was wrong on the facts. Consistently low interest rates on the Treasury bonds that finance the national debt show that, for now and for the foreseeable future, investors are fully confident in American fiscal strength.<sup>22</sup> But such rhetoric has been a defining feature of Speaker Ryan's political career.<sup>23</sup> By using budget reconciliation to further increase the national debt, Speaker Ryan would be answering his own "defining choice" by choosing to go further down what he calls "the path of debt, doubt, and decline."

Sadly, fiscal hysteria from politicians such as Speaker Ryan tends to be nothing more than a justification to attack programs for working families while still cutting taxes for the wealthiest Americans and biggest corporations.<sup>24</sup> If President Trump and congressional leaders enact deficit-financed tax cuts, sooner or later they are sure to use the higher deficits caused by those tax cuts as leverage to enact the massive cuts to health care, food assistance, education, the environment, and other sectors that are advocated in their budget proposals.<sup>25</sup>

## Option 4: Tax cuts with spending cuts and higher deficits

Instead of using a revenue-losing reconciliation instruction, the budget resolution could instead give the tax-writing committees a deficit-increasing instruction. Since this would be a deficit target, not a revenue target, it would let Congress finance tax cuts with both spending cuts and higher deficits. This kind of reconciliation instruction would state how much tax cuts could increase deficits, similar to a revenue-losing instruction, but it would also allow an unlimited amount of additional tax cuts offset by spending cuts.

While the House budget resolution does not currently allow deficit-financed tax cuts just tax cuts paid for with spending cuts—Senate Republicans have reportedly reached an agreement to pass a budget resolution that would allow tax cuts to increase deficits by as much as \$1.5 trillion over 10 years.<sup>26</sup> If the Senate budget resolution uses a deficit target, instead of a revenue target, then spending cuts could be used to offset additional tax cuts that exceed \$1.5 trillion.



Tax cut advocates may claim that deficits from tax cuts will be reduced or eliminated because of higher economic growth, but these claims rely on an outdated and disproved theory that cutting taxes for the wealthy and corporations will increase economic growth and create jobs for everyone else—a concept known as trickle-down economics.<sup>27</sup> Instead, tax cuts for the wealthy and corporations will undermine economic growth and eliminate middle-class jobs. Tax cuts will result in cuts to programs such as Medicaid, education, food assistance, infrastructure, and scientific research—hollowing out investments that have a clear positive impact on economic growth.<sup>28</sup>

### Conclusion

Congress will make some of its most important decisions about tax policy in the budget resolution, before lawmakers turn to the tax bill itself. And while some congressional leaders have said that they support revenue-neutral tax reform, the reconciliation instructions in the budget resolution will test whether rhetorical support for revenue-neutral tax reform translates into a real commitment to this policy goal, or whether Congress simply intends to pass tax cuts for the wealthy and corporations.

Those tax cuts could be paired with cuts to programs for working families in the same legislation. Or the resulting budget deficits could be used as leverage to cut those same programs later. The bottom line is that if Congress passes a tax cut for the rich financed by either budget deficits or spending cuts—or uses both pathways for even larger tax cuts—the American people will be left holding the bag.

Harry Stein is the director of Fiscal Policy at the Center for American Progress.

#### Endnotes

- Office of House Speaker Paul Ryan, "A Better Way: Our Vision for a Confident America" (2016), available at http:// abetterway.speaker.gov/\_assets/pdf/ABetterWay-Tax-Policy-Paper.pdf.
- 2 When Sen. McConnell made this statement on May 16, 2017, the total outstanding public debt was roughly 519.8 trillion. The debt held by the public was \$14.3 trillion. Debt held by the public is a more economically meaningful measure because it does not include money the federal government owes itself, such as Treasury bonds in the Social Security trust funds. See U.S. Department of the Treasury, "The Debt to the Penny and Who Holds It," available at https://www.treasurydirect.gov/NP/debt/current (last accessed September 2017); Laura Litvan, "McConnell Wants Revenue-Neutral Tax Plan, at Odds With Trump," Bloomberg, May 16, 2017, available at https://www.bloomberg.com/ news/articles/2017-05-16/tax-overhaul-can-t-add-to-u-s-budget-deficit-mcconnell-says.
- 3 Committee for a Responsible Federal Budget, "Big 6 Tax Framework Could Cost \$2.2 Trillion," September 27, 2017, available at http://www.crfb.org/blogs/big-6-tax-framework-could-cost-22-trillion.
- 4 David Reich and Richard Kogan, "Introduction to Budget 'Reconciliation" (Washington: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, 2016), available at https://www.cbpp.org/research/ federal-budget/introduction-to-budget-reconciliation.
- 5 House Budget Committee, "Building a Better America: A Plan for Fiscal Responsibility" (2017), available at https:// budget.house.gov/wp-content/uploads/2017/07/Buildinga-Better-America-PDF-2.pdf; Chye-Ching Huang, "Decoding 'Deficit Neutral'Tax Bill: Low-Income Program Cuts Pay for Tax Cuts for Wealthy" (Washington: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, 2017), available at https://www.cbpp. org/blog/decoding-deficit-neutral-tax-bill-low-incomeprogram-cuts-pay-for-tax-cuts-for-wealthy.
- 6 Chuck Marr, Chye-Ching Huang, and Brendan Duke, "Tax Plans Must Not Lose Revenue and Should Focus on Raising Working-Class Incomes" (Washington: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, 2017), available at https://www.cbpp. org/research/federal-tax/tax-plans-must-not-lose-revenueand-should-focus-on-raising-working-class.
- 7 Lawrence H. Summers and Ed Balls, "Report of the Commission on Inclusive Prosperity" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2015), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/reports/2015/01/15/104266/ report-of-the-commission-on-inclusive-prosperity/.
- 8 Marr, Huang, and Duke, "Tax Plans Must Not Lose Revenue and Should Focus on Raising Working-Class Incomes."
- 9 TPC Staff, "The Implications of What We Know and Don't Know About President Trump's Tax Plan" (Washington: Tax Policy Center, 2017), available at http://www.taxpolicycenter.org/publications/implications-what-we-know-anddont-know-about-president-trumps-tax-plan/full; Jim Nunns and others, "An Analysis of the House GOP Tax Plan" (Washington: Tax Policy Center, 2016), available at http:// www.taxpolicycenter.org/publications/analysis-house-goptax-plan/full.
- 10 Ryan Ellis, "Simpson-Bowles 3.0 Is a Giant Tax Hike on Families and Small Employers" (Washington: Americans for Tax Reform, 2013), available at https://www.atr.org/simpsonbowles-point-giant-tax-hike-a7559.
- 11 U.S. House Committee on Ways and Means, "Committee Jurisdiction," available at https://waysandmeans.house.gov/ committee-jurisdiction/ (last accessed September 2017); U.S. Senate Committee on Finance, "Jurisdiction," available at https://www.finance.senate.gov/about/jurisdiction (last accessed September 2017).
- 12 Lisa Mascaro, "Why Republicans are racing to pass healthcare by Sept. 30 and what's next for Obamacare repeal," Los Angeles Times, September 25, 2017, available at http://www. latimes.com/politics/la-na-pol-healthcare-deadline-qa-20170925-story.html.

- 13 Seung Min Kim, Jennifer Haberkorn, and Burgess Everett, "GOP already eyeing next chance to revive Obamacare repeal," *Politico*, September 25, 2017, available at http:// www.politico.com/story/2017/09/25/obamacare-repealrepublicans-budget-243125.
- 14 Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2017, S. Con. Res. 3, 115 Cong. 1 sess. (Government Printing Office, 2017), available at https://www.congress.gov/115/bills/ sconres3/BILLS-115 sconres3enr.pdf.
- 15 Congressional Budget Office, "H.R. 1628: American Health Care Act of 2017" (2017), available at https://www.cbo. gov/system/files/115th-congress-2017-2018/costestimate/ ht1628aspassed.pdf.
- 16 Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2018, H. Con. Res. 71, 115 Cong. 1 sess. (Government Printing Office, 2017), available at https://www.congress.gov/115/bills/ hconres71/BILLS-115hconres71rh.pdf.
- 17 House Budget Committee, "Building a Better America: A Plan for Fiscal Responsibility" (2017), available at https:// budget.house.gov/wp-content/uploads/2017/07/Buildinga-Better-America-PDF-2.pdf.
- 18 Ibid.
- 19 Alan Cohen, "The Potential Impact of PAYGO Rules on Tax Legislation" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2017), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/economy/reports/2017/08/28/437873/potentialimpact-paygo-rules-tax-legislation/.
- 20 House Budget Committee, "A Balanced Budget for a Stronger America" (2016), available at https://budget.house.gov/ uploadedfiles/fy2017\_a\_balanced\_budget\_for\_a\_stronger\_america.pdf.
- 21 House Speaker Paul Ryan and House Budget Committee, "Analysis of the President's Budget for FY2013" (2012), available at https://budget.house.gov/uploadedfiles/potus\_fy-13budget.pdf.
- 22 Harry Stein, "America Can Still Do Big Things: Dispelling the Fiscal Hysteria that Thwarts Good Public Policy," Harvard Law and Policy Review 11 (1) (2017): 141–174, available at http:// harvardlpr.com/wp-content/uploads/2017/02/HLP107.pdf.
- 23 Ryan Lizza, "Fussbudget: How Paul Ryan captured the G.O.P.," *The New Yorker*, August 6, 2012, available at https:// www.newyorker.com/magazine/2012/08/06/fussbudget.
- 24 Harry Stein, "How elites profit from the myth of American bankruptcy," MarketWatch, February 27, 2017, available at http://www.marketwatch.com/story/how-elites-profit-fromthe-myth-of-american-bankruptcy-2017-02-24.
- 25 Office of Management and Budget, Budget of the U.S. Government: A New Foundation for American Greatness, Fiscal Year 2018 (Executive Office of the President, 2017), available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/sites/whitehouse.gov/files/ omb/budget/fy2018/budget.pdf; Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2018, H. Con. Res. 71.
- 26 Siobhan Hughes and Richard Rubin, "Senate Republicans Reach Tentative Deal on Budget," *The Wall Street Journal*, September 19, 2017, available at https://www.wsj.com/ articles/senate-republicans-reach-tentative-deal-on-budget-1505842102.
- 27 Seth Hanlon and Alexandra Thornton, "Trickle-Down Tax Cuts Don't Create Jobs" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2017), available at https://www.americanprogress. org/issues/economy/reports/2017/08/24/437625/trickletax-cuts-dont-create-jobs/.
- 28 Harry Stein, "Budgeting for Public Investments and Economic Growth" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2016), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/economy/reports/2016/09/14/143064/budgetingfor-public-investments-and-economic-growth/.